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PRACTICAL GERIATRIC MEDICINE. Edited by A. Nor
man Exton-Smith and Marc E. Weksler. Published by Chur
chill Livingstone 1985. 475 pages. $78.50 Cdn. 

Fifteen percent of the population today is over the age of 65. 
This fraction will increase with each passing decade and the 
number of older persons we are called upon to look after will 
increase proportionately. 

This book is divided into three sections: the first deals with 
general aspects of aging, the second deals with illness in the 
elderly with chapters addressing disease in each of the systems. 
The third section deals with society and the elderly patient. For 
the most part this book is aimed at the general practitioner who 
is looking after a geriatric population. The subjects, especially 
those dealing with the nervous system, are too superficial to be 
of much value to a neurologist. 

There are, however, three chapters which might be of some 
interest to the specialist in neurology who is dealing with an 
elderly patient. The first is a unique chapter dealing with the 
approach to a patient who has fallen where a useful paradigm is 
presented which takes the reader through an orderly approach 
to the diagnostic possibilities. Another useful chapter deals 
with the prevention and care of bedsores, seen not infrequently 
in the elderly patient with stroke confined to bed. The last 
chapter deals with prescribing habits in the elderly and some of 
the pitfalls to be avoided. 

In summary, therefore, this book presents a comprehensive 
but superficial approach to the elderly patient which, with the 
few exceptions mentioned, is of little value to the practicing 
neurologist. 

Martin H. Atkinson 
Calgary, Alberta 

BIOLOGY OF THE NERVE GROWTH CONE. Edited by 
Stanley Kater and Paul Letourneau, 1985. Published by Alan 
R. Liss Inc., New York. 351 pages. $62 Cdn. approx. 

In 1890 Ramon y Cajal was the first to see the elongating tips 
of developing nerve fibres, using Golgi silver techniques. He 
labelled this embryonic axonal projection the 'growth cone', 
thus confronting the prevalent theories of Schwann (1839) that 
nerve fibres arise from fusion of chains of sheath cells and of 
Hensen (1864, 1876) that axons develop by maintenance of 
daughter cells that migrate apart to differentiate into still con
nected neuron and target pairs, as well as Golgi's (1886) postu
late of a neural syncytium. This book is an up-to-date statement 
of our present knowledge of the growth cone for establishing 
the many near and distant synaptic connections of the develop
ing nervous system. 

The monograph actually is a reprinting of a collection of 
original articles published in 1985 in the Journal of Neurosci-
ence Research (vol. 13,nos. 1/2). After an interesting historical 
introduction, it is divided into three groups of chapters written 
by 50 contributing developmental neuroscientists: growth cones 
in vivo; growth cones in vitro; and electrophysiology of growth 
cones. Morphological, ultrastructural, physicochemical, and 
electrophysiological aspects of neuronal development are all 
discussed, as well as a consideration of external influences on 
axonal growth, such as chemotaxis, steric guidance, haptotaxis 

(substrate adhesiveness), the attraction to or repulsion from 
other cells upon physical contact, and orientation in electric 
currents. Directional movement of other kinds of cells (e.g. 
tissue macrophages; growth of capillaries into tumours) is com
pared with neuronal growth (JP Trinkaus). The proliferation of 
ribosomes under developing spine synapses is discussed in 
context by Steward and Falk. Some chapters deal with specific 
examples of specialized growth cones, as in the retinotectal 
pathway of the frog (Reh and Constatine-Paton; Harris et al.). 
Experimental and genetic models of abnormal growth cones 
also are considered such as the weaver mouse cerebellum 
(Willinger and Haaksva). 

I found this book to be a good summary and perspective of 
embryologic axonal projection systems since Cajal's original 
work, while again confirming Cajal's genius of insight into 
dynamic biological processes from studying static morphologi
cal appearances. The volume is attractively produced and the 
photomicrographs are of good quality. The only annoying dis
traction I found was that the U.S. publisher, with typical linguis
tic arrogance, has deleted all accent marks from the titles of 
French reference citations (punctuation of English titles is 
retained); even in the preface when Cajal's original term « cone 
d'accroissement » is mentioned, the printer has managed to 
misspell both French words! Nevertheless, I recommend this 
book. 

Harvey B. Sarnat 
Calgary, Alberta 

TEXTBOOK OF NEUROPATHOLOGY 1985. By Richard L. 
Davies and David M. Robertson. Published by Williams & 
Wilkins. 900 pages. $170 Cdn approx. 

All aspects of Neuropathology with the exception of neoplasms, 
peripheral nerves, muscles, the pineal gland and the pituitary 
gland are covered in this multi-authored textbook. An explana
tion for the omission of each of the above subjects is readily 
available. The text is comprehensive but certainly not encyclo
pedic. 

The first 5 chapters are devoted to cell types and cellular 
reactions: Chapter 1 — Neurons and Astrocytes, Chapter 2 — 
Oligodentrocytes, Chapter3 — Microglia, Chapter4— Meninges, 
and Chapter 5 — Choroid Plexus, CSF, Cerebral Edema and 
Herniation Phenomena. Each chapter is well-illustrated, com
prehensive and up-to-date. 

Separate chapters are devoted to Congenital Malformations 
of the Nervous System, Perinatal Pathology, Inherited Meta
bolic Disease, and Exogenous Toxic Metabolic Diseases. 
Norenberg and Gregorios' chapter on Central Nervous System 
Manifestations of Systemic Disease is novel, informative and 
current. Raine's treatment of Demyelinating Disease provides 
excellent illustrations and a relevant clinical text. Garcia's 
chapter on Circulatory Disorders is well illustrated and the 
concepts well presented; yet the chapter does not contain a 
single CT scan. Infections are treated in two chapters, Viral 
Infections and Infections due to Bacteria, Fungi and Parasites. 
Degenerative Diseases including most of the dementias are 
dealt with in an insufficiently illustrated chapter separate from 
a concise short chapter on Alzheimer's disease by Terry. Cerebro
spinal trauma is presented in a traditional fashion. 
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The book is clearly written, generally well illustrated, using 
sufficient photographs of gross, microscopic and ultrastruc-
tural pathology. There is, however, a distinct lack of correla
tion of the pathology with modern imaging techniques, compu
terized tomographic scans, magnetic resonance imaging or 
arteriography. Ultrasound correlations with perinatal pathol
ogy would also be useful. The current interest in the use of 
immunocytochemistry is ignored. Each chapter has an up-to-
date extensive reference list of pertinent articles. 

A comprehensive chapter on the dementias, which joins 
Alzheimer's disease to other dementing illnesses and the slow 
virus disorders would be welcome. The chapter on Trauma 
should be better illustrated and some of the pathophysiologic 
mechanisms better-developed. 

Overall, this textbook is welcome as a medium level text
book of neuropathology and will serve neuropathologists as 
well as histopathologists, clinical neurologists and neurosurgeons 
well. 

J.J. Gilbert 
London, Ontario 

MEMORY SYSTEMS OFTHE BRAIN, 1985. Edited by Nor
man M. Weinberger, James L. McGaugh and Gary Lynch. 
Published by The Guilford Press, New York. 514 pages. $83 
Cdn. approx. 

This book consists of a collection of papers from the Second 
(1984) Conference on the Neurobiology of Learning and Memory, 
organized by the University of California, Irvine's Center for 
the Neurobiology of Learning and Memory. The book contains 
three major Sections, each dealing with somewhat related aspects 
of learning and memory. Each Section consists of four or five 
chapters by leading scholars in the field which describe aspects 
of their own work, and the implications of that work in the 
context of brain mechanisms of learning and memory. An addi
tional four or five Chapters of Critical Commentaries, each of 
which takes a somewhat broader view of the preceding material, 
serve to round out each Section. A well-written introductory 
chapter by the book's Editors provides a clear overview of the 
outline and themes of the book. These themes inlcude cross-
species similarities and differences in the physiological bases of 
learning and memory; and the question as to whether memory 
is of a unitary nature or whether there are multiple memory 
systems within the brain. The strong unstated theme of the 
book is that the brain is the physiological basis of learning and 
memory, and that it should be possible to demonstrate very 
tight structure-function relationships for all aspects of learning 
or memory in any species. 

Each of the chapters in the first Section, Brain Systems and 
Learning, considers different possibilities for the physiological 
bases of learning and memory. Thus, Alkon discusses the chemi
cal changes in the peripheral nerve cells of the nudibranch 
mollusc, Hermissenda that follow classical conditioning of a 
foot contraction response, while Greenough discusses struc
tural changes to neural synapses that occur in rats following 
training on specific tasks. Abraham & Goddard provide clear 
evidence for the long-term electrical changes that can take 
place in the hippocampal formation following electrical stimula
tion of this region. The functional role of the hippocampus is 
also considered in this section, with Deadwyler suggesting that 

it has a role as a limited-capacity storage buffer for new 
information, and Barnes & McNaughton proposing that it acts 
as a limited-capacity storage system from which the neocortex 
draws information. The idea that the brain has more than one 
type of memory system is raised in the chapter by Abraham & 
Goddard, where they note that four different long-term effects 
can be found following electrical stimulation of the hippocampal 
region. Greenough has parallel comments related to the possi
bility that different types of memories may have different tem
poral durations in the brain. 

The second section, Comparative Aspects of Learning and Mem
ory, focuses on the surprisingly complex memory systems of a 
variety of relatively simple organisms. Cook, Delaney, & Gelperin 
focus on conditioning in the slug, Limax, and point up the 
importance of predictability between stimulus and response in 
obtaininggood conditioning. They conclude that similar mecha
nisms of learning must therefore be in force in a variety of 
different species, and that studies of the nervous systems of 
simple invertebrates should be able to provide information that 
is applicable to more complex systems. Mcphail echoes this 
view in his chapter, where he suggests that different phyla of 
animals show close similarities in terms of their learning capacities. 
Rosenzweig & Glickman, however, takejust the opposite view. 
Gould's chapter describes the bee's extraordinary memory for 
the location and distinctive features of flowers. Shettleworth 
notes the phenomenal ability that birds have to remember the 
spatial location of food over very long time intervals, then goes 
on to discuss spatial memory in a number of other species 
including the rat. The issue of multiple memory systems reemerges 
in the chapter by Rescorla, where he notes that a variety of 
dissimilar associations are made by individual animals during 
conditioning, and that these different types of learning may 
each follow different rules. Staddon suggests that learning is 
based on inferences derived from two sets of rules, one set 
being specific to the echological niche of the particular species, 
the other set being of a more general nature. Cross echoes a 
similar theme in his view that learning consists of adjustments 
of instinctual behaviors to variations in ecological niche. 

The final Section of the book, Learning, Memory and Cognitive 
Processes, takes as its theme that different forms of learning and 
memory do exist and that these may well depend upon different 
neuronal underpinnings. Gallagher suggests that the manipula
tion of endogenous opioid systems in rats have comparable 
effects upon a variety of different types of learning. Mackintosh 
proposes that different forms of learning may involve different 
neuronal systems in animals. The chapters by Schacter and 
Weiskrantz both focus on the wealth of evidence from the 
human amnesic literature that points clearly towards at least 
two dissociable memory systems in the human brain. 

I found this book to be a pleasure to read. It is well laid out, 
very free of typographical errors, and full of stimulating and 
controversial discussions. The treatment is relatively advanced, 
but each chapter provides sufficient background introduction 
to permit a clear understanding of the rest of the material for the 
intelligent reader. The critical commentaries, for the most part, 
serve to illuminate the rest of the material. 

Donald E. Read 
Victoria, B.C. 
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